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Bill Type and Number: Ordinance 2018-117
Introducer/Sponsor(s): Council President at the request of the Mayor
Date of Introduction: February 27, 2018
Committee(s) of Reference: TEU, F, R
Date of Analysis: March 1, 2018
Type of Action: Authorizing execution of project agreement; authorizing grant payments; appropriation; provision for fund reverter; acceptance of future maintenance costs; Ordinance Code waiver; designation of oversight agencies
Bill Summary: The bill authorizes execution of an agreement among the City, the Florida Department of Transportation, and the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity to effectuate a state Job Growth Grant from the FDOE and DEO to the City to construct a roadway at Cecil Commerce Center to make that property more accessible for economic development. The bill appropriates the $6 million grant to the CIP to fund the Cecil Field Roads-Mega Site project and authorizes carry-over of the funding to future fiscal years. The grant agreement provides for reversion of grant funds to the state if not spent in accordance with the grant agreement. Conflicting portions of Ordinance Code Chapter 126 (Procurement Code) are waived to the extent needed to necessary to effect the construction of the project. The agreement provides that the City will assume future maintenance costs for the road being constructed. The Office of Economic Development and the Public Works Department are designated as the City’s oversight agencies for the project.
Background Information: The City applied for and was awarded a $6 million Job Growth Grant from the FDOE and DEO to help fund construction of 6,300 linear feet of a 2-lane road with curb, gutters, wide sidewalk, bike lane and associated drainage and lighting through the Cecil Commerce Center to provide ready access to a 600 acre “mega-development site” within the complex. Construction of the road will make the site readily marketable to and developable by a company seeking a large, shovel-ready site for manufacturing plant, distribution center, or similar high intensity, job-creating operation. The grant contract provides that the City will pay for construction of the road and be reimbursed from the grant proceeds. Construction of the project is required to begin before the end of 2018. Total project cost is $7.5 million for construction and an estimated $700,000 for wetlands mitigation credits. In addition to the $6 million state grant, the City already has $1.5 million allocated to construction from past years’ CIPs and has capacity in the Cecil Commerce Center wetlands mitigation account to cover the mitigation credits needed for the project. The Office of General Counsel recommended the Procurement Code waiver language in the event that any state requirements tied to receipt of the grant conflict with any City procurement regulations.
Policy Impact Area: Infrastructure improvement for economic development
Fiscal Impact: The City is receiving a $6 million economic development road grant from the state, has $2.2 million available in other accounts, and will be responsible for future road maintenance costs after completion.
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